

Bullet Control

How Lax Regulations on Ammunition Contribute to America's Gun Violence Epidemic

By Chelsea Parsons and Rukmani Bhatia

October 2019



Bullet Control

How Lax Regulations on Ammunition Contribute to America's Gun Violence Epidemic

By Chelsea Parsons and Rukmani Bhatia

October 2019

- Contents 1 Introduction and summary
 - 4 Overview of the ammunition industry and current regulation
 - 17 Policy recommendations to better regulate ammunition
 - 24 Conclusion
 - 25 About the authors and acknowledgments
 - 26 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

The physical damage inflicted by any particular gunshot is the result of a combination of the firearm used and the ammunition fired. Sometimes, bullets travel through a body like a knife, propelled on a linear path, slicing through tissue and organs. In other cases, the bullet's path is less predictable. It fragments in the body, ripping apart tissue and blood vessels, smashing bone, and shredding organs along its path. The human cost of America's gun violence epidemic is visible not just in the overwhelming number of firearm fatalities but also in the radically altered lives of shooting survivors. The devastation of a bullet wound to a human body is often irreparable: Spinal injury leaves survivors paralyzed; blood loss and infections can require amputations; intestinal perforations often result in survivors needing colostomy bags to replace their damaged gastrointestinal tracks. Many gunshot survivors are plagued with a lifetime of chronic pain and suffer premature death from ongoing complications.²

The current national debate about gun violence is largely focused on firearms: Who should have them? What types of firearms should people be allowed to have? Where and how can they be carried? How should they be sold? Certainly, these are all crucial questions that demand a sustained and serious analysis by policymakers at all levels of government. But often missing from the conversation about firearms are questions related to ammunition—namely, the role of easy access to ammunition and ammunition accessories in the epidemic of gun violence in the United States.

There have been previous efforts to increase federal regulation of ammunition, most notably actions in the mid-1990s led by the late Sen. Daniel Patrick Moynihan (D-NY). Moynihan argued during a speech on the Senate floor that the problem of gun violence would not be solved by only focusing on firearms, noting that "guns don't kill people; bullets do." A few senators at the time introduced legislation to increase taxes on ammunition, with Moynihan offering the most aggressive proposal to increase the tax on the infamous Black Talon ammunition—a type of hollow point bullet that exposes claws meant to rip and tear to cause maximum damage when fired into flesh—to 10,000 percent of the wholesale price, an exponential increase from the existing 10 percent tax. None of the proposals to increase taxes on ammunition ultimately passed, and the conversation about ammunition control largely receded from national attention.

Recent events, however, have helped to spur new debates about ammunition regulation. Many of the mass shootings in recent years have involved individuals who amassed a substantial stockpile of ammunition prior to committing their horrific crimes without drawing concern from vendors or law enforcement. The shooter who committed the deadliest mass shooting in modern U.S. history at the Route 91 Harvest country music festival in Las Vegas in October 2017 had more than 6,000 rounds with him at the hotel and in his car. The shooter at the Aurora, Colorado, movie theater in July 2012 purchased nearly 6,000 rounds of ammunition—all over the internet, without ever having to step foot in a brick-and-mortar gun store—leading up to the shooting. The shooter at Sandy Hook Elementary School in Newtown, Connecticut, had more than 1,700 rounds of ammunition at his house, while the shooter at Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School in Parkland, Florida, had more than 300 rounds. All of these perpetrators used high-capacity ammunition magazines during their attacks.

Disturbing anecdotes of easy access to high quantities of ammunition and ammunition stockpiling can also be found in less high-profile cases from communities around the country. In 2019, a self-identified white nationalist and officer in the U.S. Coast Guard was arrested in Maryland after law enforcement officers found a stockpile of 15 firearms and more than 1,000 rounds of ammunition as well as a "hit list" of journalists and prominent members of the Democratic Party.¹⁰ In 2019, police in Ohio arrested an 18-year-old for posting threats online about shooting law enforcement officers; a search of the teenager's bedroom revealed 10,000 rounds of ammunition and 25 firearms.¹¹ In 2018, a man who was arrested for shooting a city worker in San Diego was found to have stockpiled approximately 75,000 rounds of ammunition. ¹² In 2018, a high school foreign exchange student in Philadelphia was found with a cache of 1,600 rounds of ammunition in his room at his host family's house after threatening to commit a school shooting. 13 In Bismarck, North Dakota, in 2015, a man who was prohibited from gun and ammunition possession because of a domestic violence-related assault was found with guns and more than 500 rounds of ammunition. ¹⁴ In Ocala, Florida, in 2015, an individual prohibited from gun possession was found with 138 firearms and more than 30,000 rounds of ammunition.¹⁵

The current lax regulations on ammunition leave all American communities vulnerable to gun violence.

A crucial component of a comprehensive vision for reducing gun violence in the United States is robust regulation of ammunition. This report discusses the gaps in the current law regarding commerce in ammunition and the easy availability of uniquely dangerous types of ammunition and high-capacity magazines to civilians in the United States. It then offers a series of policy solutions to address these gaps, including:

- Require background checks for ammunition sales
- Require ammunition vendors to become licensed by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (ATF) and report bulk ammunition purchases
- Increase oversight of online ammunition sales
- Fully implement the ban on armor-piercing ammunition
- Ban high-capacity magazines and .50-caliber ammunition
- Increase excise taxes on ammunition to support gun violence prevention efforts
- Ban the use of lead ammunition on federal conservation lands

Glossary of terms

Armor-piercing ammunition: ammunition made with bullets capable of penetrating body armor that has no legitimate sporting purpose

Bullet: a metal projectile that is expelled from a firearm

Caliber: a measure of a bullet's diameter corresponding to the internal diameter of a gun barrel

Cartridge: an assembled round of ammunition consisting of a bullet, propellant powder, and an ignition device within a shell casing

Jacket: the metal cladding around a bullet's core

Full metal jacket: a bullet with a soft core, often lead, that is encased in a hard metal shell or jacket; also called ball ammunition

Handload or reload: the practice of making ammunition cartridges at home using specialized equipment for that purpose

Hollow point: a bullet with a hollow tip that is designed to expand and erupt when hitting soft tissue such as a human body

Magazine: an ammunition storage and feeding device that is either fixed within or detachable from a firearm

Overview of the ammunition industry and current regulation

It is virtually impossible to ascertain the scope of the domestic ammunition market in the United States. No government agency releases any data on the manufacture, importation, or sale of ammunition in this country. 16 In 2012, Oxfam International estimated that the global trade in ammunition for small arms and light weapons was \$4.3 billion per year.¹⁷ Estimates suggest that Americans buy 10 to 12 billion ammunition cartridges annually, including the ammunition purchased by military and law enforcement. 18 In December 2016, CNN reported that ammunition imports into the United States had risen by more than 200 percent compared with the previous year, estimating that a total of 17,850 tons of ammunition had been imported over the oneyear period specifically for civilian use.¹⁹

In many respects, federal law treats the possession, sale, and transfer of ammunition in the same way as firearms. Most significantly, individuals who are prohibited from buying and possessing guns under the Gun Control Act for reasons such as felony convictions, domestic violence-related misdemeanor convictions, or being subject to a restraining order are similarly prohibited from buying and possessing ammunition. It is also illegal for someone to sell or give firearms or ammunition to a prohibited person.²⁰ Most federal age restrictions on the sale and possession of firearms also apply to ammunition: Individuals must be at least 18 years old to possess handguns and ammunition that is suitable only for use in handguns and must be at least 21 years old to buy this type of gun and ammunition from a licensed gun dealer. Individuals must be at least 18 years old to buy long guns—rifles and shotguns—and ammunition for long guns from a licensed gun dealer.²¹

However, there are far fewer restrictions on domestic commerce in ammunition, due in large part to the passage of the Firearm Owners Protection Act in 1986, one of the National Rifle Association's (NRA) signature federal legislative accomplishments.²² This law, in part, eliminated the requirement that businesses seeking to sell ammunition obtain a license from ATF or retain any records related to ammunition sales. As a result, under current law, while individuals who are "engaged in the business" of selling firearms must obtain a federal firearms license from ATF and are therefore subject to regulatory oversight by the agency, no such requirement exists for individuals and businesses that sell ammunition in any quantity or frequency.²⁴ This means that individuals can legally operate a substantial business selling ammunition without any oversight or scrutiny by the federal government or any requirement to keep records about these sales.

In addition, while federal law requires licensed gun dealers to conduct a background check prior to every gun sale to ensure that prospective purchasers are eligible to receive a firearm, this requirement does not apply to sales of ammunition.²⁵ This means that while dealers cannot sell ammunition to an individual "knowing or having reasonable cause to believe" that the person is prohibited from possessing firearms or ammunition, there is no affirmative obligation to take any steps to verify their eligibility. Furthermore, there is no corollary responsibility for licensed gun dealers to keep records of ammunition sales in the same way they are required to keep records of firearm sales. As a result, under federal law, every ammunition sale in the United States can proceed without a background check and without any records kept, regardless of the type or quantity of ammunition purchased.

There is also no obligation for gun dealers to alert law enforcement when an individual appears to be stockpiling large quantities of ammunition. While all dealers are required to notify ATF when an individual buys two or more handguns—or semi-automatic rifles in four Southwest border states²⁶—in a five-business-day period, there is no similar reporting obligation for sales of ammunition in any quantity. This means that an individual who is prohibited from possessing firearms and ammunition can amass a substantial amount of ammunition without ever drawing the attention of law enforcement.

Bulk ammunition sales are made even easier by another gap in federal law that allows individuals to buy and sell ammunition across state lines without restrictions. Under federal law, individuals can only buy a handgun from an out-of-state seller if it is first shipped to an in-state dealer; individuals can buy long guns from an out-of-state seller if the parties meet in person to complete the transaction or if the sale is facilitated by a gun dealer in either state.²⁷ None of these restrictions apply to ammunition sales, meaning that an individual can buy any quantity of ammunition online from an out-of-state vendor, without undergoing a background check, and have it shipped directly to their home. Following the mass shooting at an Aurora, Colorado, movie theater in July 2012 perpetrated by an individual who purchased 6,000 rounds of ammunition from an online seller,²⁸ The Guardian published an investigation highlighting precisely how easy it is to buy an enormous stockpile of ammunition online. Reporters demonstrated that they would be able to purchase 18,000 .223-caliber rounds, suitable for use with an AR-15style assault rifle, from one website and an additional 41,000 rounds from another.²⁹

Additionally, there are no federal requirements regarding how large quantities of ammunition must be stored to prevent fire or explosion. When ammunition interacts with fire, the heat from the flames causes the cartridges to explode. In these instances, the risk of injury is great both to those near the site of the fire and to firefighters seeking to stop the flames from spreading. The dangers of ammunition stockpiles exploding during fires is real, with numerous instances of these explosions occurring each year.³⁰ When an Arizona home caught fire in February 2016, hundreds of rounds of ammunition exploded, and a firefighter was struck in the face with a round, saved from injury only because of his equipment.³¹ In March 2012, a mobile home in Apache Junction, Arizona, caught fire, with two adults and two children dying from asphyxiation. Reporting indicates that the fire originated in a room where reloading ammunition powder was stored and that ammunition rounds were exploding while firefighters were attempting to extinguish the flames; reporting also indicates that the bullet fire prevented bystanders from helping the victims get out of the house.³² According to the Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, only one state, Washington, currently has a law addressing ammunition storage that focuses on the fire safety risks associated with ammunition.³³

Federal law also does not impose age restrictions on the possession of long gun ammunition. While individuals under the age of 18 are not permitted to possess handgun ammunition, there is no similar age limitation on the possession of long gun ammunition, including ammunition for semi-automatic assault rifles. Additionally, while licensed gun dealers may not sell long gun ammunition to individuals under age 18, there is no similar restriction on private sellers, meaning that individuals who are not licensed dealers are free to sell any quantity of long gun ammunition to any individual of any age.³⁴

Since 1919, sales of both firearms and ammunition have been subject to an excise tax³⁵ collected by the manufacturer or importer based on the domestic wholesale price.³⁶ The current tax on handguns was established in 1955 and is 10 percent of the wholesale price, while the tax on long guns and ammunition was set in 1941 as 11 percent of the wholesale price.³⁷ The revenue generated from these taxes on firearms and ammunition—\$624.8 million in fiscal year 2018—is allocated to the Federal Aid to Wildlife Restoration Fund, also known as the Wildlife Restoration Trust Fund, which is dedicated to specific wildlife restoration projects and hunter safety and education efforts.³⁸ Currently, there is no excise tax on firearms or ammunition that is intended to raise revenue for gun violence prevention or abatement efforts.³⁹

Compounding concerns about public safety, ammunition is excluded from the items under the oversight and regulation of the U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission as a result of legislation enacted in 1976.⁴⁰ The general lack of oversight on the production of ammunition has resulted in injuries and death for both users and producers of ammunition. 41 To fill the federal oversight gap, gun owners must rely on communicating with each other on the dangers and best practices for purchasing ammunition. Online forums provide information about different voluntary recalls of ammunition and best practices for buying ammunition at gun shows.⁴²

Another large part of the ammunition industry that currently evades any formal regulation or oversight is the practice of making ammunition at home. Some gun owners choose to make their own ammunition as a hobby, rather than purchase ready-made ammunition from stores, as a means to create an ideal form of ammunition for their guns or in an effort to save money.⁴³ This process—known as reloading or handloading ammunition—is fairly simple, with the internet's gun-enthusiast community providing resources on the process as well as advising where to purchase the different components and tools needed to make ammunition. While some people create ammunition solely for their own personal use, others sell reloaded ammunition in private transactions or at gun shows. 44 There are currently no federal systems for regulation or oversight of the homemade ammunition industry, meaning that there is no existing mechanism to determine how many people participate in the practice of making their own ammunition; how much is sold on the commercial market; or how much reloaded ammunition exists within the United States. Moreover, there are no systems in place for inspection of homemade ammunition to ensure it is properly reloaded and will not cause injury to the user.

When it comes to the sale and possession of ammunition, a few states have acted to fill some of the regulatory gaps in federal law. According to an analysis of state laws by the Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, California and New York are the only two states that require background checks for ammunition sales. 45 Another four states require individuals to obtain some type of license or permit before purchasing ammunition, the application for which requires a background check.⁴⁶ Seven states and Washington, D.C., require individuals who wish to sell ammunition to obtain a license from a state or local agency.⁴⁷ California recently enacted a state law restricting internet sales of ammunition and requiring individuals purchasing ammunition online to pick their orders up in person from a licensed gun dealer. 48 In addition, a few municipal governments have enacted local excise taxes on ammunition to help raise revenue for violence prevention efforts or public safety efforts, including Seattle⁴⁹ and Cook County, Illinois.⁵⁰ Maryland regulates the practice of reloading by requiring a license to load or reload small-arms ammunition and by requiring a license for the possession of more than 5 pounds of either smokeless powder or black powder used for reloading ammunition cartridges.⁵¹

Uniquely dangerous ammunition and ammunition accessories

The purpose of any type of bullet is to penetrate the intended target and cause some degree of damage or injury. However, just as there are multiple types and calibers of firearms, there is also a wide variety of types of ammunition that vary in their wounding and lethality potential. The industry continues to advance ammunition design to include new features or increase the so-called stopping power of the bullet. As the ammunition industry has continued to evolve and innovate, policymakers largely have failed to keep pace and update laws and regulations to ensure that appropriate restrictions are put in place for ammunition that poses increased risks to community safety.

Armor-piercing ammunition

Congress has determined that there is one type of ammunition that poses a heightened risk to public safety and warrants additional regulation: armor-piercing ammunition. The dangers of bullets capable of penetrating soft body armor—commonly referred to as bulletproof vests—were repeatedly raised by law enforcement organizations in the late 1970s and early 1980s.⁵² Legislative proposals to ban this specific type of ammunition gained traction following the mass shooting at the San Ysidro McDonald's in San Diego on July 18, 1984, which was the worst mass shooting at that time in modern U.S. history.⁵³ A gunman armed with multiple firearms and hundreds of rounds of ammunition, including armor-piercing bullets, opened fire in the restaurant, killing 21 people and injuring 19 others.⁵⁴ Legislation to ban the commercial sale and possession of armor-piercing bullets was championed by then-Rep. Mario Biaggi (D-NY) and then-Sen. Daniel Patrick Moynihan (D-NY), with Biaggi noting, "the lives of the police officers on the scene (in San Ysidro) [sic] were in far greater danger than they would have been if [the shooter] had used conventional ammunition."55 The Law Enforcement Officers Protection Act of 1986 (LEOPA) passed despite strong opposition from the NRA.⁵⁶ On August 28, 1986, during the signing ceremony, then-President Ronald Reagan stated, "Certain forms of ammunition have no legitimate sporting, recreational or self-defense use and thus should be prohibited."57

LEOPA dramatically restricted the manufacture, importation, and sale of this type of ammunition, largely banning it with few exceptions.⁵⁸ For ammunition to fall within the statutory definition of armor piercing, it must be (1) capable of being fired from a handgun and be constructed entirely from certain specified metals—tungsten alloys, steel, iron, brass, bronze, beryllium copper, or depleted uranium; or (2) larger than .22 caliber, "designed and intended" to be used in a handgun, and have a jacket that weighs more than 25 percent of the total weight of the round.⁵⁹ This law specifically exempts from the definition of armor-piercing ammunition "a projectile which the Attorney General finds is primarily intended to be used for sporting purposes."60

The authority to determine whether a particular type of ammunition meets the statutory definition of armor piercing has been delegated to ATF. For the first two decades that LEOPA was in effect, ATF received relatively few requests from the gun industry to consider whether a specific type of ammunition was exempt from the armor-piercing ammunition ban under the sporting purposes exemption.⁶¹ However, in the mid-2000s, the agency began receiving higher numbers of exemption requests due to increased restrictions on lead-based ammunition in many states and the increased availability of semiautomatic handguns capable of firing rifle ammunition. 62 In early 2015, as a result of this increase in exemption requests, ATF drafted a proposed framework for how the agency would decide whether a particular type of ammunition met the sporting purpose exemption. Under this proposed framework, rifle ammunition would presumptively qualify for the exemption if the only type of handgun that it could be fired from were a single-shot handgun. Any rifle ammunition that could be fired from a revolver or semi-automatic handgun would not receive the benefit of this presumption and would be banned.⁶³ The draft framework document then explained that certain specific types of ammunition that had previously qualified for the sporting purpose exemption—specifically a very popular type of rifle ammunition known as green-tip ammunition—would no longer meet the requirements for the exemption and would be banned because they were capable of being fired from certain semi-automatic handguns. 64 Upon publishing the draft framework, ATF opened up a comment period to receive feedback from stakeholders. 65

The proposal was met with fury from the gun lobby, which claimed that it was an effort by the Obama administration to undermine gun rights without congressional support.66 The NRA launched a campaign for people to contact ATF and state their opposition to the proposal, resulting in more than 80,000 comments being sent to the agency.⁶⁷ Members of Congress in both chambers sent letters to ATF condemning the framework and arguing that it violated the Second Amendment. 68 Shortly after publishing the draft proposal, ATF released a notice stating that because "the vast majority of the comments received to date are critical of the framework," the agency would not move forward with issuing a final framework and would continue to study the issue.⁶⁹ In a tweet announcing this decision, the agency stated, "You spoke, we listened."⁷⁰ Since withdrawing the proposed framework, ATF has not publicly shared any information regarding how it is handling armor-piercing exemption requests or released any data on the number of such requests and how many were granted or denied.

In addition to LEOPA, 20 states and Washington, D.C., have enacted laws banning the manufacture, sale, purchase, possession, or transfer of armor-piercing ammunition.⁷¹

.50-caliber ammunition

The largest rounds of ammunition legally available to civilians in the United States are .50-caliber bullets.⁷² This round was invented in the early 20th century to be used with the Browning machine gun, a battle weapon capable of destroying lightly armored cars, military aircraft, and ammunition storage dumps.⁷³ The powerful .50-caliber Browning machine gun served as inspiration for gun enthusiast Ronnie Barrett's design of the .50-caliber shoulder-fired rifle, which he patented in 1987 as an anti-armor gun. 74 While the Barrett firearms company marketed these weapons to military forces, they also advertised the anti-armor sniper rifles to U.S. civilians. 75 The weapon's popularity on both markets resulted in other manufacturers replicating the .50-caliber rifles, giving civilians and military gun buyers more options for .50-caliber guns.⁷⁶

The destructive potential of these firearms cannot be overstated. In 2005, the New York City police commissioner conducted a test to compare the power of a .50-caliber round against a smaller round by firing a .50-caliber bullet and a standard military .308-caliber bullet—the standard NATO rifle cartridge—from rifles into a 0.5-inch thick steel barrier from 300 yards away. The .308 round bounced off the metal plate, while the .50-caliber round easily penetrated the metal barrier.⁷⁷ Lt. Colonel Norman A. Chandler, a retired Marine and sniper rifle expert, explained the destructive power of a .50-caliber sniper rifle in stark terms: "Imagine a pair of Marines with an infantry rifle that at 2000 yards or more could simply and systematically wipe out an entire airfield, or truck park, or radar installation."78

While some gun enthusiasts minimize the risk of .50-caliber rifles and their ammunition as nothing more than a "high-end adult recreational toy," there is ample evidence that these firearms pose a risk to public safety in the United States and abroad. From 2013 through 2017, 3,225 .50-caliber rifles in total were recovered and traced in connection with a crime, or more than one every day.80 According to a 1999 U.S. Government Accountability Office report, an investigation conducted by multiple federal law enforcement agencies, "revealed that .50-caliber semiautomatic rifles have been linked to domestic and international criminal activity. We have established a nexus to terrorist groups, outlaw motorcycle gangs, international drug cartels, domestic drug dealers, religious cults, militia groups, potential assassins, and violent criminals."81 The most high-profile incident involving these firearms was the infamous 1993 gun battle in Waco, Texas, when members of the Branch Davidians cult used .50-caliber rifles in a confrontation with federal agents.⁸²

The lack of regulations around both .50-caliber rifles and their corresponding ammunition also has serious implications for international arms trafficking. In 2005, the CBS news program "60 Minutes" reported on the ease with which .50-caliber firearms could be purchased, the dangers of these weapons, and the lack of regulations enabling the armament of international armed groups. In an interview, Florin Krasniqi, a gunrunner for the Kosovo Liberation Army (KLA), explained, "The weapon of choice was a .50-caliber rifle. You could kill a man from over a mile away. You can dismantle a vehicle from a mile away."83 Krasniqi also explained that U.S. gun stores were the source for these weapons: "You just have to have a credit card and clear record, and you can go buy as many as you want. No questions asked. ... Most of the dealers in Montana and Wyoming don't even ask you a question. It's just like a grocery store."84 The KLA was not the only armed group to rely on .50-caliber bullets and firearms. In February 2015, members of the Caballeros Templarios drug cartel engaged in a battle with law enforcement officials in the Mexican state of Michoacán. 85 The state government supported the police operation with a helicopter, which the cartel shot down with a .50-caliber Barrett rifle.⁸⁶

Federal law imposes no additional restrictions on the sale or possession of this type of ammunition. In fact, because .50-caliber ammunition is fired from a rifle rather than a handgun, it is subject to the lowest level of federal regulation and can be legally purchased by individuals under the age of 18.87 A few states have regulations around .50-caliber ammunition: Connecticut and Washington, D.C., prohibit the sale and possession of .50-caliber ammunition, and California bans the sale and possession of any ammunition larger than .60 caliber. 88 Additionally, California, Connecticut, Maryland, and Washington, D.C., place restrictions on .50-caliber rifles: California bans the manufacture, distribution, transportation, importation, possession, sale, or transfer of any .50-caliber rifle without a permit from the California Department of Justice; 89 Connecticut prohibits the possession, import, transport, transfer, or sale of specific models of .50-caliber rifles under the state's prohibition of assault weapons;⁹⁰ Maryland regulates .50-caliber rifles, which are categorized as assault weapons under state law;91 and in Washington, D.C., .50-caliber rifles are not registrable, which subsequently bans the possession, sale, and transfer of these firearms in the district. 92

High-capacity magazines

All semi-automatic firearms and some pump-action and bolt-action firearms load ammunition from a magazine, which can either be permanently fixed to the firearm or detachable. Magazines vary widely in terms of how many cartridges they can hold, with many retailers offering 20-, 30-, 50-, and 100-round magazines and drums.⁹³ Magazines that hold more than 10 rounds of ammunition are commonly referred to

as high- or large-capacity magazines. 94 Improving the functionality of high-capacity magazines has been a focus of the gun industry in recent years. While previous generations of high-capacity magazines tended to jam or malfunction, recent innovation in the design and materials used to make these magazines has resulted in a new generation of magazines that can hold upward of 40 rounds and maintain high functionality.⁹⁵

High-capacity magazines, when paired with semi-automatic assault rifles, can dramatically increase the lethality of a shooting. On August 4, 2019, in Dayton, Ohio, a shooter armed with an AR-style firearm and a 100-round drum magazine fired 41 bullets in roughly 30 seconds, striking 26 people and killing nine. 6 An analysis conducted by Everytown for Gun Safety determined that in mass shootings that took place from January 2009 through July 2015 and involved either assault weapons or high-capacity magazines, 155 percent more people were shot and 47 percent more people killed than in mass shootings without.⁹⁷

While the risks of high-capacity magazines are primarily discussed in the context of high-profile mass shootings, these magazines are also increasingly recovered by law enforcement in connection with episodes of gun violence in urban communities. A 2017 study determined that weapons equipped with high-capacity magazines comprised 22 percent to 36 percent of guns used in crimes in the United States. 98 In June 2018, Baltimore's interim Police Commissioner Gary Tuggle reported that one-third of the guns recovered in connection with criminal investigations in Baltimore had a magazine capacity of more than 10 rounds. From January 1, 2017, to April 29, 2018, the Baltimore Police Department recovered 890 guns that had a magazine capacity of more than 10 rounds. 99 A review by The Trace, an independent news organization covering gun-related issues in the United States, similarly found numerous examples of high-capacity magazines being used in local shootings. 100 Unfortunately, most police agencies are not required to track or report the use of high-capacity magazines in local crime, so it is difficult to ascertain the true scope of this problem.

These firearm accessories also pose risks beyond U.S. borders. An analysis from Stop US Arms to Mexico based on data received from Mexico's secretary of national defense indicated that, despite Mexico's regulations banning the sale of high-capacity magazines, more than 112,000 high-capacity magazines have been recovered from crime scenes in Mexico since 2011. 101 The United States is a source for firearms, including assault weapons, for criminal organizations in Mexico, with trace data of guns recovered from crime scenes in Mexico revealing that the United States is the source nation for the majority of these guns. 102 Reporting has found that high-capacity magazines are also trafficked from the United States to Mexico.¹⁰³

Magazines with a capacity of more than 10 rounds were banned under U.S. federal law for 10 years as part of the 1994 Assault Weapons Ban but have been legal since the law was allowed to expire in 2004. Currently, only nine states and Washington, D.C., ban or otherwise limit the ability to buy and possess these magazines.¹⁰⁴

Hollow point bullets, tracer rounds, and novelty ammunition

As with any loosely regulated consumer product industry, the gun and ammunition industry continues to innovate and develop new products to increase profits, including new types of ammunition. Innovation in the ammunition industry usually involves trying to increase lethality—what the industry often refers to as "stopping power"—or offer a new or novel feature when fired. One of the early examples of dangerous innovation in ammunition was the creation of the hollow point or expanding bullet. First developed in the 19th century, hollow point bullets are designed to expand upon impact, as opposed to full metal jacket ammunition, which typically remains intact after striking a target. 105 When a hollow point bullet hits a soft target, the pressure of impact coupled with the hollow-tip structure causes the bullet's tip to expand like a mushroom before erupting, exposing the sharp metal edges of the bullet cladding or jacket. 106 Because of this expanding design, the impact of a hollow point bullet striking a human body typically results in a more serious injury than a full metal jacket round. Dr. Leana Wen, an emergency physician and the former Baltimore health commissioner, describes the impact of an expanding bullet on a human body: "Once they enter the body, they fragment and explode, pulverizing bones, tearing blood vessels and liquefying organs." Contributing to the lethality of these bullets are the complications facing medical professionals treating patients who have been shot. The jagged-edge effect of an expanded bullet places medical professionals at risk of injury, with the sharp edges of the bullet capable of ripping surgeon's gloves, exposing both the doctor and the victim to infection.¹⁰⁸

Hollow point ammunition was first developed as military ammunition, although in 1899 at the Hague Convention, the leading powers included a ban on expanding bullets in international warfare in their newly established the norms around war; the United States declined to sign on to this provision. 109 Since their introduction into the nonmilitary market, hollow point bullets have become a popular type of ammunition among both law enforcement and self-defense-minded civilians. Law enforcement officers in many jurisdictions began adopting hollow point rounds in the 1970s because of the reduced risk of overpenetration—when a bullet passes through the intended target and strikes another person or object—which was common with other types of ammunition.¹¹⁰ Many civilians also prefer to use hollow point bullets in a self-defense scenario, partly to reduce risk of shooting through an assailant and harming an innocent bystander.¹¹¹

Hollow point ammunition has been tied to some of the deadliest massacres in the United States. In his manifesto, the perpetrator of the August 3, 2019, mass shooting in El Paso, Texas, who killed 22 people and injured dozens more, wrote specifically about his hopes to secure 8M3 rounds of ammunition to increase the lethality of his attack. 112 This specific type of ammunition is a hollow point bullet that, when fired from a rifle, fragments in the body and increases the severity of injuries. 113 The Las Vegas shooter had stockpiles of hollow point ammunition, which he used to shoot more than 400 people and kill 58. 114 The perpetrator of the Sandy Hook shooting posted online about a mass shooting committed with hollow point bullets before opening fire in an elementary school, using bullets that fragmented in the bodies of his 26 victims—20 of whom were first grade students.¹¹⁵

Hollow point ammunition is not currently subject to any type of increased regulation under federal law. However, in the early 1990s, there was an intense national debate about whether this type of ammunition was appropriate for civilian use, with particular attention raised around the newly introduced Winchester Black Talon bullet. The Black Talon was designed to expand and expose several sharp metal points in a star-like pattern, making the bullets remarkably challenging to remove without causing further harm to both the victim and the surgeon. 116 The Black Talon became ubiquitous in trauma centers throughout the country, and its presence was documented in multiple mass shootings in the 1990s, including the shooting at the Pettit & Martin law firm in San Francisco, where 14 people were shot, eight fatally, and the Long Island Rail Road massacre, where 23 people were shot, six fatally.¹¹⁷ Following advocacy efforts from trauma surgeons and physicians and congressional efforts to dramatically increase the taxes on these bullets, which were ultimately unsuccessful, Winchester chose to stop marketing ammunition under the Black Talon name. However, the company continued to sell an identical offering under the innocuously named Ranger line, which is available to both law enforcement and civilians. 118 Only New Jersey currently has restrictions on hollow point ammunition, prohibiting the possession of these bullets except within the possessor's home. 119

In addition to innovating to increase the lethality of ammunition through designs such as expanding bullets, the firearm and ammunition industry also constantly innovates to create other types of ammunition that have novel or exotic features and appeal to hobbyists. These novelty bullets, while not representative of a large market share in the ammunition industry, are remarkably dangerous in design. For example, flechette ammunition will transform a bullet into a dart-like projectile; bolo-shell ammunition is a shotgun shell that expels two or more metal balls connected by metal wires when fired; frangible or exploding bullets are designed to break apart upon contact; and

dragon's breath ammunition is a shotgun shell filled with exothermic pyrophoric mesh metal that, when fired, mimics a small flamethrower.¹²⁰ Additionally, tracer rounds are made with flammable material that produces a trail of light illuminating the trajectory of the bullet, designed to aid shooters firing in low-visibility scenarios. These rounds are used by military forces but are also available on the civilian market. Law enforcement officials recovered hundreds of rounds of tracer bullets from the hotel room used by the perpetrator of the 2017 Las Vegas shooting.¹²¹

There is currently no federal oversight over the development, marketing, or sale of any of these types of ammunition, although a few states have limited the possession or sale of novelty ammunition. 122 Eight states have banned the possession, purchase, transfer, or manufacture of exploding ammunition. 123 It is unlawful in California, Florida, and Illinois to manufacture, transfer, purchase, or possess flechette ammunition. 124 Florida, Illinois, and Iowa also have prohibitions on the possession, purchase, manufacture, or transfer of dragon's breath ammunition. ¹²⁵ Bolo shells cannot be sold or possessed in Florida and Illinois, 126 and California and Connecticut limit access to tracer ammunition. 127

Lead ammunition

Public lands have a strong history and connection to the nation's hunting and fishing traditions. Sportsmen and sportswomen are often some of the biggest champions for public lands, waters, and wildlife, and hunters directly support wildlife conservation through funding mechanisms including the duck stamp—a hunting license and conservation revenue stamp—and an excise tax on firearms, ammunition, and other related equipment. 128 The vast majority of public lands are open to hunting and recreational opportunities, including a majority of national preserves, wildlife refuges, national forests, and lands managed by the Bureau of Land Management (BLM).¹²⁹

The use of lead ammunition is prevalent on public lands, but it is now widely known that lead can contaminate the surrounding ground or water and poison birds and other wildlife when ingested. The effects of toxic ammunition and tackle are widespread, killing up to 20 million birds and other animals each year and serving as one of the primary reasons that the California condor is still on the endangered species list. 130 Lead poisoning affects more than 130 species, including grizzly bears, eagles, frogs, deer, hawks, ravens, and turkey vultures.¹³¹ It can also be dangerous to hunters and other people who consume animals killed with lead bullets.¹³²

Local, state, and federal governments have begun to address the effects of lead poisoning on wildlife and people from hunting and fishing activities. Since 1991, nontoxic shot is required nationwide for waterfowl hunting and when hunting with a shotgun on wildlife refuges and waterfowl production areas. 133 At least 30 states have some restriction on when or where toxic shot may be used, 134 and California recently instituted a complete ban on the use of lead ammunition for hunting purposes anywhere in the state. 135

In 2016, the Obama administration expanded these policies to further reduce lead poising and protect vulnerable wildlife species through a director's order issued by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) that banned the use of lead ammunition and fishing tackle on all FWS-managed lands. However, the order was short-lived as it was overturned almost immediately by the Trump administration to the cheers of organizations such as the NRA.136

Policy recommendations to better regulate ammunition

In addition to policies focused on strengthening laws related to the sale and possession of firearms, policymakers must also address significant gaps in the current law regarding ammunition that contributes to the nation's epidemic of gun violence. While these recommendations are focused on action at the federal level, many of them could also be implemented by state legislatures and indeed have been in some states.

Require background checks for ammunition sales

While current federal law prohibits certain people from buying ammunition for reasons such as history of criminal convictions, domestic violence restraining orders, or age, there is no requirement that a seller of ammunition take affirmative steps to ensure that a prospective buyer is, in fact, eligible to make such a purchase. In 2016, California voters passed a ballot measure requiring people buying ammunition from gun dealers to first show identification and pass a background check. The law finally went into effect on July 1, 2019. 137 New York has also enacted a law requiring background checks for ammunition sales that has not yet been implemented. 138

Congress should enact a new law requiring background checks for all ammunition sales, including sales by licensed gun dealers and private sellers. Such background checks could be conducted in the same manner as background checks for gun sales and would help ensure that people prohibited from possessing guns and ammunition do not continue to have easy access. This could also be accomplished by requiring individuals seeking to purchase ammunition to first obtain a license or permit, which would require a background check. Such a permit could be valid for a set term of years and allow the individual to purchase ammunition without requiring a new background check for each subsequent purchase. Four states and Washington, D.C., currently require some form of license or permit to purchase ammunition.¹³⁹

Legislation to require background checks for ammunition sales has been introduced in this Congress by Rep. Debbie Wasserman Schultz (D-FL) and Sens. Richard Blumenthal (D-CT) and Chris Murphy (D-CT). 140 Their proposed legislation,

entitled "Jaime's Law" in memory of Jaime Guttenberg who was murdered in the shooting at Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School in 2018, would also create reasonable exceptions to the background check requirement, including for individuals who have a valid state license to possess a firearm issued for certain intrafamilial or emergency ammunition transfers.

Require sellers of ammunition to obtain a federal firearms license

Individuals or businesses that sell ammunition as part of their inventory should be required to obtain a federal firearms license from the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (ATF) and be subject to the same level of oversight as vendors of firearms. This was the law in effect prior to the enactment of the Law Enforcement Officers Protection Act of 1986 (LEOPA), and this licensing requirement should be reinstated to ensure appropriate oversight over retail commerce in this dangerous consumer product. According to the Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, five states and Washington, D.C., have imposed state-level licensing requirements for sellers of ammunition.¹⁴¹ In January 2019, Rep. Bonnie Watson Coleman (D-NJ) introduced the Stop Online Ammunition Sales Act of 2019, which would, in part, require licensing for ammunition vendors. 142

Increase the minimum age to buy long gun ammunition

Under current law, individuals under the age of 21 are not permitted to buy handgun ammunition from either a licensed dealer or a private seller. However, different standards apply for long gun ammunition, with current law restricting licensed gun dealers from selling long gun ammunition to individuals under the age of 18 and placing no age restriction on the sale of such ammunition by private sellers. This law should be updated to impose the same age restrictions on the purchase of handgun and long gun ammunition regardless of the type of seller. Congress should act to increase the minimum age to purchase long gun ammunition to 21 and bring sales of long gun ammunition in line with that of handgun ammunition. Such a law could include reasonable exceptions for individuals in the military or law enforcement and for target shooting or hunting.

According to the Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, 16 states and Washington, D.C., have enacted age-based restrictions on the purchase of ammunition.¹⁴³ In early 2019, Rep. Ted Deutch (D-FL) introduced legislation to increase the lawful age to purchase all types of ammunition to 21 years of age. 144 Sen. Dianne Feinstein (D-CA)

has also introduced legislation, that would, in part, restrict sales of ammunition that is suitable for use in a semi-automatic assault weapon and high-capacity ammunition magazines to individuals under the age of 21.145

Increase regulation of online and interstate ammunition sales

In addition to being able to buy ammunition without a background check, under current law, individuals are free to buy any quantity of ammunition online and from out-of-state vendors without ever having to leave their home. Congress should strengthen the law regarding ammunition sales by requiring that individuals who purchase ammunition from an online or out-of-state vendor have that ammunition shipped to a licensed gun dealer in their state of residence and complete the transaction in person at that dealer. The in-state dealer should then be required to conduct a background check before completing the sale. This in-person requirement would bring the laws regarding ammunition sales in line with those for handgun sales and help prevent individuals who are prohibited from gun possession from easily being able to obtain thousands of rounds of ammunition with complete anonymity and no law enforcement oversight. Rep. Watson Coleman's proposed legislation would also prohibit online-only ammunition sales and implement an in-person appearance to complete online ammunition sales. 146

Require reporting of bulk sales of ammunition

Under current law, individuals can amass an enormous arsenal of ammunition without ever attracting the attention of law enforcement. In October 2014, federal agents recovered more than 30,000 rounds of ammunition from the home of a person with a felony conviction only after they received information that he had been using a straw purchaser to obtain weapons and ammunition. 147 In September 2018, San Diego police discovered that a man had stockpiled 75,000 rounds of ammunition in his home; the stockpile was uncovered when the police were serving a gun violence restraining order on the man, who was then under arrest for shooting a city employee. 148 Police in Shirley, Massachusetts, conducted a raid on a home where they found 35,000 rounds of ammunition, 47 firearms, and 44 homemade silencers. 149

Congress should require licensed gun dealers to report to ATF when an individual purchases a certain amount of ammunition within a short time period. Such a law could be based on the current federal law requiring gun dealers to report to ATF when an individual buys more than two handguns within five business days.

Congress should consult with ATF and law enforcement to determine the appropriate threshold for this type of reporting requirement. Just as the multiple handgun sale reporting requirement has provided ATF with valuable information about potential cases of gun trafficking, bulk sale reporting of ammunition could alert law enforcement to individuals who may be planning mass attacks or are engaging in illegal gun and ammunition trafficking. Rep. Watson Coleman's legislation would, among other things, require gun dealers to report to ATF when an individual buys more than 1,000 rounds of ammunition within five business days. 150

Improve implementation of the federal ban on armor-piercing ammunition

When Congress enacted LEOPA in 1986, there was a clear distinction in the gun industry between rifles and handguns and the separate types of ammunition used in each. However, recent innovation in the industry has led to a blurring of that line, and there is now an entire subcategory of assault pistols designed to mimic the power of semi-automatic assault rifles and fire their ammunition. 151 Regardless of whether this innovation was intended to undermine the ban on armor-piercing ammunition, it has had that effect.

ATF recognized this problem in 2015 and proposed a framework for how the agency could make determinations on whether a particular type of ammunition made of the designated metals and capable of being fired from a handgun qualified for the sporting purposes exemption or would be banned under LEOPA. Under this framework, rifle ammunition that could only be fired from a single-shot handgun would be presumptively exempt from the ban under the sporting purposes exemption, while ammunition that was capable of being fired from a revolver or semi-automatic handgun would not receive the benefit of the exemption. ATF should revive and implement this proposed framework to help ensure that the ban on armor-piercing ammunition enacted in LEOPA is fully implemented. Rep. Elliot Engel (D-NY) has introduced legislation to codify the sporting purpose presumption from the ATF proposed framework.¹⁵² Another bill introduced by Rep. Val Demings (D-FL) would require that any handguns capable of firing rifle ammunition be registered with ATF under the National Firearms Act in the same manner that fully automatic machine guns must be registered under current law. 153

Ban high-capacity ammunition magazines

The use of high-capacity magazines in a shooting, particularly when paired with a semi-automatic assault rifle, can significantly increase the potential lethality of a shooting. 154 The Federal Assault Weapons Ban of 1994, which included a ban on magazines capable of holding more than 10 rounds, was found to be effective at reducing the use of these dangerous accessories. According to an analysis conducted by the Washington Post, during the 10-year period of the federal ban, police in Virginia saw a drop in weapon seizures involving high-capacity magazines. In the years following the expiration of the ban, the rate of weapons seized that used high-capacity magazines increased. 155 Given the efficacy of the previous ban and the realities of the increased lethality of shootings using high-capacity magazines, policymakers should ban the possession, sale, manufacture, import, or transfer of magazines capable of holding more than 10 rounds. Rep. Deutch and Sen. Robert Menendez (D-NJ) introduced legislation to this effect in this Congress. 156 This policy must also require that individuals in possession of high-capacity magazines either destroy them or surrender them to law enforcement within a predetermined period following the enactment of the ban, similar to the mandatory surrender of bump stocks following the implementation of a new regulation banning them in 2019.157

Ban .50-caliber ammunition

Current federal law imposes no restrictions on the sale and possession of .50-caliber rifles and their ammunition as long as the individual seeking to possess them is not prohibited from gun possession. Indeed, because .50-caliber ammunition is used in long guns, it is subject to the less restrictive federal laws regarding the sale of long gun ammunition, which, among other things, allow it to be sold to individuals under the age of 18 by an unlicensed seller. This type of ammunition has no legitimate civilian use and poses extreme risks to public safety both in the United States and when it is trafficked abroad. Congress should ban the sale and possession of this type of ammunition for civilian use. In addition, Congress should ban or more stringently regulate the sale and possession of .50-caliber sniper rifles. The current assault weapons ban legislation introduced by Sen. Feinstein and Rep. David Ciccilline (D-RI) would ban certain types of .50-caliber rifles. 158

Increase taxation on ammunition to fund gun violence prevention programs

Gun violence in the United States is estimated to cost \$226 billion annually, 159 yet excise taxes on the instrumentation of that violence—ammunition—have not been raised for nearly 80 years. Stunningly, the money raised by those taxes—\$624.8 million in fiscal year 2018—is directed toward wildlife refuge and hunter training programs rather than efforts designed to reduce the impact of gun violence on U.S. communities. Congress should double the current excise tax rate on ammunition to 20 percent of its wholesale price and direct that new revenue toward federal programs focused on community-based violence intervention programs and public health-focused research into the gun violence epidemic. Congress should further increase the excise tax on ammunition that poses additional risks to public safety when in civilian hands such as hollow point bullets and other types of novelty ammunition. Reps. Danny K. Davis (D-IL) and Bill Pascrell (D-NJ) introduced a bill in 2018 that would increase the excise taxes on firearms and ammunition and direct the new funding to support violence reduction programs, gun violence research, and other gun violence prevention efforts. 160

Restrict the use of lead ammunition on public lands managed for conservation

In light of the risks to wildlife, people, and public lands posed by toxic lead, the use of lead ammunition on public lands that are managed for conservation purposes should be prohibited. This specific restriction would include all FWS- and National Park Service-managed lands; BLM national conservation lands, including national monuments and wilderness areas; and roadless and wilderness areas managed by the U.S. Forest Service. 161 These particular areas provide important habitats for wildlife and, therefore, should have policies that prohibit the use of a toxic substance known to poison the land and water, kill birds and other wildlife, and threaten human health. The nontoxic ammunition and tackle policy must be developed and implemented in close coordination with affected stakeholders, particularly sportsmen groups and state fish and wildlife agencies. The policy must also include adequate transition time to enable manufacturers to develop more affordable and effective alternatives as well as proactive agency plans to encourage the next generation of hunters and anglers to embrace conservation efforts.

Conduct a thorough review of the ammunition industry

There is currently very little information available about the scope and nature of the consumer ammunition industry. Apart from an annual count of individuals licensed by ATF to manufacture ammunition, there is no information available about the size of the commercial market in ammunition; what types of ammunition are sold and in what quantities; what types of ammunition are most commonly used in violent crimes; how often ammunition malfunctions and causes accidental injury; how often ammunition is stolen from the inventory of licensed gun dealers or other vendors; and how big the trend of reloading ammunition has become. With this vast knowledge gap, it is difficult for policymakers to assess emerging trends in ammunition that pose potential risks to public safety. The Firearms and Ammunition Technology Division of ATF should conduct a review of the current ammunition market to understand the emerging trends in innovation and design; assess the potential risk to public safety and the use of different types of ammunition in the commission of violent crime; and identify gaps in the current regulatory framework that make it difficult to address emerging risks. This review should also include an analysis of the trafficking of U.S.-sourced ammunition to other nations and its use in crime abroad.

Conclusion

In fall 2018, doctors and medical professionals rallied together on social media calling for public health solutions to address the gun violence epidemic plaguing the United States. 162 Using the hashtag #ThisIsMyLane, medical professionals pushed back on attempts by the gun lobby to block their engagement in the gun violence debate by sharing pictures of blood-soaked surgical scrubs and trauma rooms, sharing their experience with the daily toll of gun violence:163

"I fix blood vessels for a living. When you work at a major trauma center, that means fixing blood vessels shredded by bullets. My lane is paved by the broken bodies left behind by your products."164

"My lane is a pregnant woman shot in a moment of rage by her partner. She survived because the baby stopped the bullet. Have you ever had to deliver a shattered baby?"165

"I've been reading statements from the trauma surgeons and ED docs about gun carnage. As rehab doc, let me mention lifetimes in wheelchairs with SCI, useless arms from brachial plexus destruction, colostomies from belly destruction and years of dependence with TBI."166

"No, the baby didn't survive. Bullet shattered the tiny skull. Brain mushroomed out of the shattered skull. I had to operate so that the baby looked somewhat recognizable to the parents so that they could say goodbye."167

This is the real story of gun violence—the devastating impact of bullets on human bodies. Reducing gun violence in the United States requires a comprehensive approach that includes strengthening the oversight and regulation of ammunition. In addition to closing gaps in existing law that enable easy access to guns by people seeking to do harm, policymakers must also address the numerous weaknesses in the laws related to ammunition. Doing so is the only way to fully protect all American communities from this entirely preventable violence.

About the authors

Chelsea Parsons is the vice president of Gun Violence Prevention at the Center for American Progress. Her work focuses on advocating for progressive laws and policies relating to gun violence prevention and the criminal justice system at the federal, state, and local levels. In this role, she has helped develop measures to strengthen gun laws and reduce gun violence that have been included in federal and state legislation and executive actions. Prior to joining the Center, Parsons was general counsel to the New York City criminal justice coordinator, a role in which she helped develop and implement criminal justice initiatives and legislation in areas including human trafficking, sexual assault, family violence, firearms, identity theft, indigent defense, and justice system improvements. She previously served as an assistant New York state attorney general and a staff attorney clerk for the 2nd U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals.

Rukmani Bhatia is the policy analyst for Gun Violence Prevention at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining the Center, she served in the Obama administration in the U.S. Agency for International Development. Bhatia previously served as the inaugural Hillary R. Clinton research fellow at the Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace & Security. She holds a master's degree from Georgetown's Edmund A. Walsh School of Foreign Service and a bachelor's degree with honors from Wellesley College.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank Mark D. Jones for technical assistance and support for this report. The authors also wish to thank Kate Kelly and Jenny Rowland for research and writing related to the lead ammunition recommendations and Tori Saylor and Anna Noakes for research assistance on this report.

Endnotes

- 1 Leana Wen, "What Bullets Do to Bodies," The New York Times, June 15, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/06/15/opinion/virginia-baseball-shooting-gunshot-wounds.html; Jenny Marder and Laura Santhanam, "What a bullet does to a human body," PBS NewsHour, February 17, 2018, available at https://www.pbs.org/ newshour/nation/what-a-bullet-does-to-a-human-body.
- 2 Wen, "What Bullets Do to Bodies"; Jason Fagone, "What Bullets Do to Bodies," HuffPost Highline, April 26, 2017, available at https://highline.huffingtonpost.com/articles/ en/gun-violence/.
- 3 Jim Dwyer, "If Guns Do Not Kill, Tax the Bullets," The New York Times, August 9, 2012, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2012/08/10/nyregion/taxing-bullets-as-defacto-gun-control.html; Adam Clymer, "Moynihan Asks Big Tax Increase On Ammunition," The New York Times, November 4, 1993, available at https://www.nytimes. com/1993/11/04/us/moynihan-asks-big-tax-increase-onammunition.html.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Ken Belson and others, "Multiple Weapons Found in Las Vegas Gunman's Hotel Room," The New York Times, October 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/02/ us/las-vegas-shooting.html; Ken Ritter, Michael Balsamo, and Brian Melley, "Las Vegas gunman had 1,600 rounds of ammo, but 'secret life' left girlfriend in the dark," Chicago Tribune, October 5, 2017, available at https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/ct-las-vegas-shooter-girlfriend-20171003-story.html; Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department, "LVMPD Criminal Investigative Report of the 1 October Mass Casualty Shooting" (Las Vegas: 2018), available at https://www.lvmpd.com/en-us/Documents/1-October-FIT-Criminal-Investigative-Report-FINAL_080318.pdf.
- 6 Jack Healy, "Suspect Bought Large Stockpile of Rounds Online," *The New York Times*, July 22, 2012, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2012/07/23/us/online-ammunitionsales-highlighted-by-aurora-shootings.html.
- 7 Michael S. Rosenwald, "Newtown shooter Lanza had more than 1,700 rounds of ammunition in his house," The Washington Post, March 28, 2013, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/local/newtown-shooter-hadthousands-of-rounds-of-ammunition-in-his-house/2013 /03/28/48943532-97a4-11e2-814b-063623d80a60_story. html?utm_term=.38775d2c5346.
- 8 Evan Perez, "Florida school shooter could have fired many more bullets," CNN, February 27, 2018, available at https:// www.cnn.com/2018/02/27/us/florida-school-shooterammunition-left/index.html.
- 9 Matt Pearce, "Gun's magazine shaped the pace of Colorado theater massacre," Los Angeles Times, July 22, 2012, available at https://www.latimes.com/nation/la-xpm-2012-jul-22-la-na-nn-theater-shooting-magazine-20120722-story. html; Mary Ellen Clark and Noreen O'Donnell, "Newtown school gunman fired 154 rounds in less than 5 minutes," Reuters, March 28, 2013, available at https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-shooting-connecticut/ newtown-school-gunman-fired-154-rounds-in-less-than-5-minutes-idUSBRE92R0EM20130328; Meghan Keneally, "47 guns, loaded high-capacity magazines found in Vegas shooter's hotel suite and Nevada home," ABC News, October 4, 2017, available at https://abcnews.go.com/ US/guns-loaded-high-capacity-magazines-found-vegasshooters/story?id=50228093; Skyler Swisher, "Citing Parkland, Democrats push ban on high-capacity ammunition magazines," South Florida Sun-Sentinel, February 12, 2019, available at https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/florida/ fl-ne-high-capacity-magazine-ban-20190212-story.html.

- 10 Tess Owen, "White Nationalist' in the Coast Guard was stockpiling guns to massacre Democrats and journalists, prosecutors say," Vice News, February 20, 2019, available at https://news.vice.com/en_us/article/59x573/white-nationalist-in-the-coast-guard-was-stockpiling-guns-to-massacre-democrats-and-journalists-prosecutors-say; Geoff Ziezulewicz, "Coast Guard officer indicted on gun and drug charges," Navy Times, February 27, 2019, available at https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2019/02/28/ coast-guard-officer-indicted-on-gun-and-drug-charges.
- 11 Tim Elfrink, "Shoot every federal agent in sight': Teen behind online threat had 10,000 rounds of ammo in house, feds say," The Washington Post, August 14, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2019/08/14/ justin-olsen-online-threat-ammo-rifles-fbi.
- 12 Office of the San Diego City Attorney, "Man Who Shot City Worker Had Weapons Stockpile," Press release, September 14, 2018, available at https://www.sandiego.gov/sites/ default/files/nr180914a.pdf.
- 13 U.S. Attorney's Office Eastern District of Pennsylvania, "Taiwanese Exchange Student Who Threatened to Shoot Up School Pleads Guilty to Federal Ammunition Charge," Press release, August 28, 2018, available at https://www. justice.gov/usao-edpa/pr/taiwanese-exchange-studentwho-threatened-shoot-school-pleads-guilty-federalammunition.
- 14 U.S. Attorney's Office District of North Dakota, "Williston Man Sentenced for Possession of Firearm and Ammunition," Press release, January 12, 2015, available at https:// www.justice.gov/usao-nd/pr/williston-man-sentencedpossession-firearm-and-ammunition.
- 15 U.S. Attorney's Office Middle District of Florida, "Citrus County Convicted Felon Sentenced For Possession Of 138 Firearms And Ammunition," Press release, May 28, 2015, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/citruscounty-convicted-felon-sentenced-possession-138-firearms-and-ammunition.
- 16 The only piece of data made publicly available about commerce in ammunition is an annual update of the number of individuals who possess a license from ATF to manufacture ammunition. See U.S. Department of Justice and the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Firearms Commerce in the United States Annual Statistical Update 2017" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.atf.gov/resource-center/docs/undefined/ firearms-commerce-united-states-annual-statisticalupdate-2017/download.
- 17 Oxfam International, "Stop a Bullet, Stop a War: Why ammunition must be included in the Arms Trade Treaty," available at https://www.oxfam.org/en/research/stopbullet-stop-war (last accessed July 2019).
- 18 Peter Henderson and Daniel Trotta, "What's missing in U.S. gun control scramble? Bullets," Reuters, January 20, 2013, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-gunsammunition/whats-missing-in-u-s-gun-control-scramblebullets-idUSBRE90J02K20130120.
- 19 Aaron Smith, "Ammo imports booming to keep up with gun sales," CNN Business, December 13, 2016, available at https://money.cnn.com/2016/12/13/news/companies/ ammo-imports.
- 20 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 922. Unlawful acts (d)(g)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/18/922 (last accessed September 2019).

- 21 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 922. Unlawful acts (b)(x)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/18/922 (last accessed September 2019).
- 22 Firearms Owners' Protection Act, Public Law 99-308, 99th Cong., 2nd sess. (May 19, 1986), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/99th-congress/senate-bill/49.
- 23 The term "engaged in the business" is defined in federal regulations with respect to a dealer in firearms as "[a] person who devotes time, attention, and labor to dealing in firearms as a regular course of trade or business with the principal objective of livelihood and profit through the repetitive purchase and resale of firearms, but such a term shall not include a person who makes occasional sales, exchanges, or purchases of firearms for the enhancement of a personal collection or for a hobby, or who sells all or part of his personal collection of firearms." See Legal Information Institute, "27 CFR § 478.11 - Meaning of terms," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/27/478.11 (last accessed September 2019).
- 24 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 922. Unlawful acts (a)(1A)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/18/922 (last accessed September 2019).
- 25 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 922. Unlawful acts (t)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/18/922 (last accessed September 2019).
- 26 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 923. Licensing (g)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/18/923 (last accessed September 2019); Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Fact Sheet -Multiple Firearms Sales," available at https://www.atf.gov/ resource-center/fact-sheet/fact-sheet-multiple-firearmssales (last accessed July 2019).
- 27 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Interstate & Online Gun Sales," available at https://lawcenter.giffords. org/gun-laws/policy-areas/background-checks/interstateand-online-gun-sales/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 28 Associated Press, "Aurora shooting suspect planned attack with 'calculation', police say," The Guardian, July 22, 2012, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/ jul/22/aurora-shooting-suspect-planned-deliberation.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Munitions Safety Information Analysis Center, "Accidents 2012," available at https://www.msiac.nato.int/news/accidents-2012 (last accessed July 2019); Munitions Safety Information Analysis Center, "News - Accident reporting," available at https://www.msiac.nato.int/news/accidentreportings (last accessed July 2019).
- 31 Ashley Loose and Melissa Blasius, "Ammo explodes in Gilbert house fire," ABC 15 Arizona, February 7, 2016, available at https://www.abc15.com/news/region-southeast-valley/ gilbert/gilbert-home-catches-fire-setting-off-hundreds-ofrounds-of-live-ammunition-fire-department-says-.
- 32 "4 victims of trailer fire ID'D," The Arizona Republic, March 10, 2012, available at https://www.pressreader.com/usa/ the-arizona-republic/20120310/281771331130966; Mike Sakai, "Boy, 10, girl, 7, among four dead after AJ mobile home explosion," East Valley Tribune, March 7, 2012, available at http://www.eastvalleytribune.com/local/cop_shop/boy girl-among-four-dead-after-aj-mobile-home-explosion/ article eb01afd8-6880-11e1-9bf4-0019bb2963f4.html.

- 33 Washington requires that small-arms ammunition be stored separately from flammable liquids, flammable solids, and oxidizing materials, with the ammunition being separated either by a fire-resistant wall or a distance of 25 feet. Washington State Legislature, "RCW 70.74.330 Small arms ammunition, primers and propellants—Separation from flammable materials," available at https://app.leg. wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.74.330 (last accessed September 2019); Washington State Legislature, "WAC 296-52-71025 Separation from flammable materials.," available at https://apps.leg.wa.gov/WAC/default. aspx?cite=296-52-71025 (last accessed September 2019).
- 34 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 922. Unlawful acts (x)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/18/922 (last accessed September 2019); Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Minimum Age for Gun Sales and Transfers," available at https://www.atf.gov/ resource-center/minimum-age-gun-sales-and-transfers (last accessed July 2019).
- 35 There are also various exemptions granted to the military and to state and local governments, among others, from paying excise taxes on firearms and ammunition. For more information, see U.S. Department of Treasury Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau, "Firearms and Ammunitions Taxes and Tax Exemptions," available at https://www.ttb. gov/firearms/taxes-and-tax-exemptions (last accessed September 2019).
- 36 R. Eliot Crafton, Jane G. Gravelle, and William J. Krouse, "Guns, Excise Taxes, Wildlife Restoration, and the National Firearms Act" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/ R45123.pdf.
- 37 Joint Committee on Taxation, "The Jurisdiction and Responsibilities of the Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau" (Washington: 2008), available at http://www.jct. gov/x-43-08.pdf; Legal Information Institute, "26 U.S. Code § 4181. Imposition of tax," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/uscode/text/26/4181 (last accessed September
- 38 Legal Information Institute, "16 U.S. Code Chapter 5B-Wildlife Restoration," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/16/chapter-5B (last accessed September 2019); Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau, "Annual Report Fiscal Year 2018" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.ttb.gov/images/pdfs/ttbar2018.pdf.
- 39 Additionally, in 1934, the National Firearms Act (NFA) created a category of firearms and firearm accessories—including short-barreled shotguns, automatic firearms, and silencers—that must be registered with ATF. The NFA also placed a \$200 tax on the manufacture or transfer of NFAdesignated firearms and accessories; the flat tax amount has not changed since 1934. See Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Fact Sheet - National Firearms Act (NFA) Division," available at https://www. atf.gov/resource-center/fact-sheet/fact-sheet-nationalfirearms-act-nfa-division (last accessed September 2019).
- 40 "The Consumer Product Safety Commission shall make no ruling or order that restricts the manufacture or sale of firearms, fire-arms ammunition, or components of firearms ammunition, including black powder or gunpowder for firearms." See S. 644 Consumer Product Safety Commission Improvements Act, Public Law 94-284, Section 3(e), 94th Cong., 2nd sess. (May 11, 1976), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-90/pdf/ STATUTE-90-Pg475.pdf#page=20. Section 3(a)(5)(E) of the Consumer Product Safety Act excludes from the definition of consumer products "any article which, if sold by the manufacturer, producer, or importer, would be subject to the tax imposed by section 4181 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 [26 U.S.C. § 4181]." Items in 26 U.S.C. § 4181 include pistols, revolvers, firearms, shells, and cartridges.

- 41 Daniel Terrill, "Winchester Ammo Named in Personal Injury Suit," Guns.com, September 30, 2015, available at https://www.guns.com/news/2015/09/30/winchesterammo-named-in-personal-injury-suit; Jim Grant, "Is Buying Reloaded Ammo Worth It?", Guns.com, February 26, 2014, available at https://www.guns.com/news/2014/02/26/ spirit-airlines-ammunition; Catherine Holland, "Ammo explodes during Phoenix house fire, man found dead," AZFamily.com, May 6, 2016, available at https://www. azfamily.com/ammo-explodes-during-phoenix-housefire-man-found-dead/article_0c5e3497-6944-56e9-a2a2-4f4f2aa980fa.html.
- 42 The Highroad Forums, "Buying Reloaded Ammunition," available at https://www.thehighroad.org/index. php?threads/buying-reloaded-ammunition.465658 (last accessed September 2019); FirearmsID.com, "Ammunition Recalls and Warnings," available at http://www.firearmsid. com/Recalls/Ammo_Recalls%201.htm (last accessed July 2019); Old Glory Guns & Ammo, "Attention: recall for Ammunition," March 12, 2014, available at https://www. oldglorygunsandammo.com/blog/recall-for-ammunition.
- 43 David LaPell, "The Cost of Reloaded Ammo vs. Factory Loads: The Cost of Freedom?", Guns.com, September 25, 2012, available at https://www.guns.com/news/2012/09/25/handload-reload-ammo-versus-factory-load; Ian Urbina, "Inside the World of D.I.Y. Ammunition," The New York Times, October 5, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/05/ us/3d-printed-guns-homemade-ammunition.html; Barnaby J. Feder, "As Gun Debate Rages, Ammunition Makers Are Quietly, and Busily, at Work," The New York Times, March 20, 1992, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1992/03/20/us/ as-gun-debate-rages-ammunition-makers-are-quietly-andbusily-at-work.html.
- 44 The Highroad Forums, "Buying Reloads at Gun Shows," available at https://www.thehighroad.org/index. php?threads/buying-reloads-at-gun-shows.602140/ (last accessed September 2019).
- 45 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation," available at https://lawcenter.giffords.org/gunlaws/policy-areas/hardware-ammunition/ammunitionregulation (last accessed July 2019).
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 California Legislative Information, "Penal Code § 30312(b)," available at https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes displaySection.xhtml?lawCode=PEN§ionNum=30312 (last accessed September 2019).
- 49 Kelly Phillips Erb, "Judge Okays Gun & Ammo Tax After Legal Challenge From NRA, Gun Rights Groups," Forbes, December 23, 2015, available at https://www.forbes. com/sites/kellyphillipserb/2015/12/23/judge-okays-gunammo-tax-after-legal-challenge-from-nra-gun-rightsgroups/#1340bec33434.
- 50 Jacob Bielanski, "Cook County tax on ammo criticized as a 'modern day poll tax", Illinois Business Daily, May 30, 2016, available at https://ilbusinessdaily.com/stories/510739248cook-county-tax-on-ammo-criticized-as-a-modern-daypoll-tax; Michael J. Bologna, "Illinois Judge Upholds Cook County's Guns, Ammo Tax," Bloomberg Tax, August 27, 2018, available at https://news.bloombergtax.com/dailytax-report-state/illinois-judge-upholds-cook-countysguns-ammo-tax?context=article-related.
- 51 Justia, "Maryland Public Safety Section 11-105(b)(1), (d)(1)," available at https://law.justia.com/codes/maryland/2005/ gps/11-105.html (last accessed September 2019).

- 52 Bureau for Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Notice 2014R-15N - ATF Framework for Determining Whether Certain Projectiles are Primarily Intended for Sporting Purposes," available at https://www.atf.gov/resource-center/ docs-0 (last accessed July 2019).
- 53 Larry Margasak, "House Hears Debate Over Armor-Piercing Bullets," Associated Press, May 9, 1985, available at https:// apnews.com/23f769289b6759c536606927b87764b8.
- 54 "21 die in San Ysidro massacre," The San Diego Union-Tribune, July 19, 1984, available at https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/sdut-21-die-san-ysidro-massacre-1984jul19-story.html.
- 55 Margasak, "House Hears Debate Over Armor-Piercing Bullets"; Law Enforcement Officers Protection Act of 1985, H.R. 3132, 99th Cong., 2nd sess. (August 28, 1986), available at https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/99/hr3132; "President Gets Bill Banning Most Armor-Piercing Bullets," The New York Times, August 16, 1986, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/1986/08/16/us/president-gets-billbanning-most-armor-piercing-bullets.html.
- 56 Howard Kurtz, "NRA Opposes Ban On 'Hard' Bullets," The Washington Post, September 24, 1984, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1984/09/24/ nra-opposes-ban-on-hard-bullets/94809666ee90-460e-89c0-e2210ba17352/?noredirect=on&utm_ term=.7ba0c08b0907.
- 57 United Press International, "Reagan Signs Ban on Armor-Piercing 'Cop-Killer' Bullets," Los Angeles Times, August 29, 1986, available at https://www.latimes.com/archives/laxpm-1986-08-29-mn-14591-story.html; Joe Nocera, "Bullets Over Washington," The New York Times, March 6, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/07/opinion/ joe-nocera-bullets-over-washington.html.
- 58 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 922. Unlawful acts (a)(7), (a)(8)," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/18/922 (last accessed September 2019); Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 921. Definitions (17)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ uscode/text/18/921 (last accessed September 2019); Legal Information Institute, "27 CFR § 478.99 - Certain prohibited sales or deliveries.", available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/cfr/text/27/478.99 (last accessed September 2019).
- 59 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 921. Definitions (17)(B)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/18/921 (last accessed September 2019).
- 60 Legal Information Institute, "18 U.S. Code § 921. Definitions (17)(C)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/18/921 (last accessed September 2019).
- 61 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Armor Piercing Ammunition Exemption Framework," Press release, February 27, 2015, available at https://www.atf. gov/news/pr/armor-piercing-ammunition-exemptionframework
- 62 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Notice 2014R-15N - ATF Framework for Determining Whether Certain Projectiles are Primarily Intended for Sporting Purposes."
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 Ibid. The original purpose of the SS109 "green tip" ammunition was military use; this type of ammunition is issued to all branches of the U.S. military and contains a steel penetrator specifically designed to pierce light barricades such as car bodies. The reason green tips have gained popularity among civilians is related to their cost—military surplus green-tip ammunition is sold for relatively low costs on the civilian market

65 Ibid.

- 66 "Obama & ATF To Ban Common AR-15 Rifle Ammo," Ammoland, February 14, 2015, available at https://www. ammoland.com/2015/02/obama-atf-to-ban-common-ar-15-rifle-ammo/#axzz5pVKqBUKF; Paul Bedard, "Obama to ban bullets by executive action, threatens top-selling AR-15 rifle," Washington Examiner, February 27, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/obama-toban-bullets-by-executive-action-threatens-top-selling-ar-
- 67 National Rifle Association Institute for Legislative Action, "BATFE To Ban Common AR-15 Ammo," February 13, 2015. available at https://www.nraila.org/articles/20150213/ batfe-to-ban-common-ar-15-ammo; Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Notice to those Commenting on the Armor Piercing Ammunition Exemption Framework," Press release, March 10, 2015, available at https://www.atf.gov/news/pr/notice-those-commentingarmor-piercing-ammunition-exemption-framework.
- 68 Office of Chuck Grassley, "Grassley, 52 Senators Condemn ATF Framework Limiting Sporting Ammo," Press release, March 9, 2015, available at https://www.grassley.senate. gov/news/news-releases/grassley-52-senators-condemnatf-framework-limiting-sporting-ammo; Tom Fitton, "Letters: ATF should explain its ban on AR-15 'armor-piercing' ammo,"The Hill, April 24, 2017, available at https://thehill. com/opinion/letters/330311-letters-atf-should-explain-itsban-on-ar-15-armor-piercing-ammo; Bob Goodlatte and others, "Letter to B. Todd Jones of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives," U.S. Congress, March 4, 2015, available at https://woodall.house.gov/sites/woodall. house.gov/files/ATFLETTER.pdf.
- 69 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives. "Notice of those commenting on the armor-piercing ammunition exemption framework."
- 70 ATF HQ, @ATFHQ, March 10, 2015, 1:21 p.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ATFHQ/status/5753456837 60349184?s=20.
- 71 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation."
- 72 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Federal Firearms Regulations Reference Guide" (Washington: 2005), available at https://www.atf.gov/file/58686/down-
- 73 PBS Frontline, "Ambush in Mogadishu: Weapons," available at https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/ambush/weapons/50cal.html (last accessed September 2019); Logan Nye, "The M2 .50-caliber Browning is a legendary machine gun — here's what it does on impact," Business Insider, October 19, 2018, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/m2-50-caliber-browning-legendary-machine-gun-2018-10: Tom Diaz, "Clear and Present Danger" Violence Policy Center (Washington: 2005), available at http://vpc.org/studies/50danger.pdf.
- 74 Violence Policy Center, "The Militarization of the U.S. Civilian Firearms Market" (Washington: 2011), available at http://vpc.org/studies/militarization.pdf.
- 75 Violence Policy Center, "The Militarization of the U.S. Civilian Firearms Market"; Barrett Firearms Manufacturing, "Company Timeline," available at https://barrett.net/ company/#timeline (last accessed July 2019); Todd South, "Special ops snipers will soon shoot this new rifle that can fire three different calibers," Military Times, March 13, 2019, available at https://www.militarytimes.com/news/yourmilitary/2019/03/13/special-ops-snipers-will-soon-shootthis-new-rifle-that-can-fire-three-different-calibers.

- 76 Violence Policy Center, "The Militarization of the U.S. Civilian Firearms Market."
- 77 Diaz, "Clear and Present Danger"; Rebecca Leung, "Big Rifle A Terrorist Tool? Critics Fear .50-Caliber Rifle Could End Up In Hands Of Terrorists," CBS News 60 Minutes, January 6, 2005, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/bigrifle-a-terrorist-tool.
- 78 Diaz, "Clear and Present Danger."
- 79 Ibid
- 80 Center for American Progress analysis of Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Firearms Trace Data 2013: Top Calibers Recovered and Traced in the United States and Territories," available at https://www.atf.gov/ about/firearms-trace-data-2013 (last accessed September 2019); Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Firearms Trace Data - 2014: Top Calibers Recovered and Traced in the United States and Territories, available at https://www.atf.gov/about/firearms-trace-data-2014 (last accessed September 2019); Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco. Firearms and Explosives, "Firearms Trace Data - 2015: Top Calibers Recovered and Traced in the United States and Territories, available at https://www.atf.gov/about/ firearms-trace-data-2015 (last accessed September 2019); Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Firearms Trace Data - 2016: Top Calibers Recovered and Traced in the United States and Territories, available at https://www.atf.gov/resource-center/firearms-trace-data-2016 (last accessed September 2019); Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Firearms Trace Data 2017: Top Calibers Recovered and Traced in the United States and Territories, available at https://www.atf.gov/ resource-center/firearms-trace-data-2017 (last accessed September 2019).
- 81 U.S. General Accounting Office, "Briefing Paper: Criminal Activity Associated with .50 Caliber Semiautomatic Rifles" (Washington: 1999), available at https://www.gao.gov/ assets/90/89011.pdf.
- 83 Rebecca Leung, "Buying Big Guns? No Big Deal: Gunrunner Buys Rifles In U.S. To Equip Guerrilla Army," CBS News 60 Minutes, July 11, 2005, available at https://www.cbsnews. com/news/buying-big-guns-no-big-deal-11-07-2005.
- 84 Leung, "Buying Big Guns? No Big Deal."
- 85 Luis Pablo Beauregard, "Derribado un helicóptero del Gobierno de Michoacán en un operativo anti narco," El País, September 7, 2016, available at https://elpais.com/internacional/2016/09/07/mexico/1473213507_864095.html.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 It should be noted that a wide variety of specialty .50-caliber ammunition is available for civilian acquisition, including tracer, armor-piercing, incendiary, and high-explosive ammunition.
- 88 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation."
- 89 California Legislative Information, "Penal Code § 30600," available at https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_ displaySection.xhtml?lawCode=PEN§ionNum=30600 (last accessed September 2019).

- 90 Justia, "2013 Connecticut General Statutes Section 53-202a(A)(i)," available at https://law.justia.com/codes/ connecticut/2013/title-53/chapter-943/section-53-202a/ (last accessed September 2019); LawServer, "Connecticut General Statues 53-202b," available at https://www. lawserver.com/law/state/connecticut/ct-laws/connecticut statutes 53-202b (last accessed September 2019): LawServer, "Connecticut General Statues 53-202c," available at https://www.lawserver.com/law/state/connecticut/ ct-laws/connecticut_statutes_53-202c (last accessed September 2019).
- 91 FindLaw, "Maryland Code, Public Safety § 5-101(r)(2)(ix)," available at https://codes.findlaw.com/md/public-safety/ md-code-public-safety-sect-5-101.html (last accessed September 2019).
- 92 Code of the District of Columbia § 7-2502.02. Registration of certain firearms prohibited. (a)(7)," available at https:// code.dccouncil.us/dc/council/code/sections/7-2502.02. html (last accessed September 2019).
- 93 Sportsman's Guide, "ProMag Springfield M1A / M14 Magazine, .308 Winchester, 20 Rounds, Parkerized," available at https://www.sportsmansguide.com/product/ index/promag-springfield-m1a-m14-magazine-308-winchester-20-rounds-parkerized?a=2184913 (last accessed September 2019); Sportsman's Guide, "Beretta 92FS 9mm Magazine, 30 round," available at https://www.sportsmansguide.com/product/index/beretta-92fs-9mm-magazine-30-round?a=1919639 (last accessed September 2019); Sportsman's Guide, "Ruger 10/22, .22 LR Caliber Magazine, Black Polymer, 50 Rounds," available at https://www.sportsmansguide.com/product/index/ruger-10-22-22-lr-calibermagazine-black-polymer-50-rounds?a=1723072 (last accessed September 2019); Sportsman's Guide, "KCI AR-15 Drum Magazine, .223 Remington/5.56 NATO, 100 Rounds," available at https://www.sportsmansguide.com/product/ index/kci-ar-15-drum-magazine-223-remington-556-nato-100-rounds?a=2192909 (last accessed September 2019).
- 94 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Large Capacity Magazines," available at https://lawcenter.giffords. org/gun-laws/policy-areas/hardware-ammunition/largecapacity-magazines (last accessed July 2019).
- 95 Alain Stephens, "The Gun Industry is Betting on Bigger High-Capacity Magazines," The Trace, June 12, 2019, available at https://www.thetrace.org/2019/06/gun-industryhigh-capacity-magazine-size.
- 96 Holly Yan, Chuck Johnston, and Polo Sandoval, "The Dayton gunman killed 9 people by firing 41 shots in 30 seconds. A high-capacity rifle helped enable that speed," CNN, August 5, 2019, available at https://www.cnn. com/2019/08/05/us/dayton-monday-shooter-stopped-inseconds/index.html.
- 97 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Analysis of Recent Mass Shootings" (New York: 2015), available at https://everytownresearch.org/documents/2015/04/analysis-of-recent-massshootings.pdf.
- 98 Christopher Koper and others, "Criminal Use of Assault Weapons and High-Capacity Semiautomatic Firearms: an Updated Examination of Local and National Sources," Journal of Urban Health 95 (3) (2018): 313-321, available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11524-017-
- 99 Police Executive Research Forum, "Reducing Gun Violence: What Works, and What Can Be Done Now" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.policeforum.org/assets/ reducinggunviolence.pdf.
- 100 Stephens, "The Gun Industry is Betting on Bigger High-Capacity Magazines."

- 101 John Lindsay-Poland, "Banning high-capacity magazines in the U.S. will strengthen security, save many lives in Mexico," Stop US Arms to Mexico, August 30, 2019, available at https://stopusarmstomexico.org/high-capacity-magazines-in-mexico; Colby Goodman and Michel Marizco, "U.S. Firearms Trafficking to Mexico: New Data and Insights Illuminate Key Trends and Challenges," in Eric L. Olson, David A. Shirk, and Andrew Selee, eds., Shared Responsibility: U.S.-Mexico Policy Options for Confronting Organized Crime (Washington: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars Mexico Institute and San Diego: University of San Diego Trans-Border Institute, 2010), available at http:// www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/Shared%20 Responsibility%2012.22.10.pdf.
- 102 Chelsea Parsons and Eugenio Weigend Vargas, "Beyond Our Borders: How Weak U.S. Gun Laws Contribute to Violent Crime Abroad" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/guns-crime/reports/2018/02/02/445659/beyond-our-borders.
- 103 Seth Harp, "Arming the Cartels: The Inside Story of a Texas Gun-Smuggling Ring," Rolling Stone, August 7, 2019, available at https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culturefeatures/arming-mexican-cartels-inside-story-of-a-texasgun-smuggling-ring-866836.
- 104 California, Colorado, Connecticut, Hawaii, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Jersey, New York, and Vermont are the only states with legislation banning high-capacity magazines. See Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Large Capacity Magazines."
- 105 Rene Sanchez, "Brutal Message in Bullet's Hollow Point," The Washington Post, January 10, 1994, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1994/01/10/brutal-message-in-bullets-hollow-point/5ef87020-2f50-4a12bedc-0a159335d1a4/?utm_term=.eb925649bb92; University of Utah Department of Pathology, "The Internet Pathology Laboratory for Medical Education: Firearms Tutorial," downloaded on August 30, 1999 ("Tissue destruction can be increased at any caliber by use of hollowpoint expanding bullets."), on file with authors; Martin L. Fackler, "Gunshot Wound Review," Annals of Emergency Medicine 28 (2) (1996): 194 ("Wounding potential is also determined to a great extent by a bullet's physical characteristics. . . For example, an expanding soft-point or hollow-point bullet causes more tissue disruption than a similar but nonexpanding one."); Greg McCormick, Dawn Young, and J. Stewart, "Wounding Effects of the Winchester Black Talon Bullet," The American Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology 17 (2) (1996): 124-129, available at https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8727287.
- 106 Daniel Patrick Moynihan, "Guns Don't Kill People. Bullets Do.", The New York Times, December 12, 1993, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1993/12/12/opinion/guns-dont-kill-people-bullets-do.html; Adam Clymer, "Moynihan Asks Big Tax Increase On Ammunition," The New York Times, November 4, 1993, available at https://www.nytimes. com/1993/11/04/us/moynihan-asks-big-tax-increase-onammunition.html.
- 107 Wen, "What Bullets Do to Bodies."
- 108 Sanchez, "Brutal Message of Bullet's Hollow Point"; Mc-Cormick, Young, and Stewart, "Wounding Effects of the Winchester Black Talon Bullet."
- 109 Library of Congress, "Laws and Customs of War on Land (Hague, II) July 29, 1899," available at https://www.loc. gov/law/help/us-treaties/bevans/m-ust000001-0247. pdf?locIr=bloglaw (last accessed September 2019).

- 110 Michael Cooper, "New York Police Will Start Using Deadlier Bullets," The New York Times, July 9, 1998, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1998/07/09/nyregion/newyork-police-will-start-using-deadlier-bullets.html; Roger Twigg, "New bullet for police stirs alarm. Destructive round already being used by some criminals," The Baltimore Sun, June 21, 1993, available at https://www.baltimoresun.com/ news/bs-xpm-1993-06-21-1993172004-story.html.
- 111 Massad Ayoob, "Is Hollowpoint the Best Defensive Ammo for Concealed Carry?", Gun Digest, February 20, 2014, available at https://gundigest.com/handguns/concealedcarry/hollowpoint-best-defensive-ammo-concealed-carry; Krishna Andavolu, "Maybe I'm Wrong about Guns: A Live Debate," Vice Video, September 18, 2018, available at https://video.vice.com/en_us/video/maybe-im-wrongabout-guns-a-live-debate/5ba500c4be40773201675779.
- 112 Alain Stephens, "El Paso Shooter Coveted 'Most Lethal' Rifle Ammunition on the Market." The Trace, August 4, 2019. available at https://www.thetrace.org/2019/08/el-pasomass-shooting-8m3-ammunition; Francis Wilkinson, "Guns Don't Kill People, Bullets Do", Bloomberg, August 6, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2019-08-06/el-paso-shooter-s-bullets-and-gun-culture; Dan Zimmerman, "El Paso Walmart Shooter Inspired by New Zealand Mosque Attacker," The Truth About Guns, August 4, 2019, available at https://www.thetruthaboutguns.com/el-paso-walmart-shooter-was-inspired-by-newzealand-walmart-attacker.
- 113 Andrew B., "The Return of the 8M3 Effect Bullet," The Firearm Blog, February 9, 2017, available at https://www. thefirearmblog.com/blog/2017/02/09/return-8m3-effectbullet; Wilkinson, "Guns Don't Kill People, Bullets Do".
- 114 Amanda Fortini, "Life After Near-Death in the Las Vegas Shooting," The New Yorker, October 29, 2017, available at https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/life-afternear-death-in-the-las-vegas-shooting; David DeMille, "Las Vegas gunman had purchased at least 55 guns over previous year," The Spectrum, January 19, 2018, available at https://www.thespectrum.com/story/news/2018/01/19/ report-las-vegas-gunman-had-purchased-least-55-gunsover-previous-year/1049925001/.
- 115 James Barron, "Children Were All Shot Multiple Times With a Semiautomatic, Officials say," The New York Times, December 15, 2012, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2012/12/16/nyregion/gunman-kills-20-children-atschool-in-connecticut-28-dead-in-all.html; Matthew Lysiak, "Why Adam Lanza Did It." Newsweek, January 17, 2014. available at https://www.newsweek.com/why-adam-lanzadid-it-226565.
- 116 Sanchez, "Brutal Message of Bullet's Hollow Point."
- 117 Judy Pasternak, "Taking Aim at Exotic Bullets: Lawmakers move to regulate the ammunition industry, as the market grows for vicious rounds like Blammo Ammo. But some gun experts and police say such controls could be duds.", Los Angeles Times, January 11, 1994, available at https://www. latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1994-01-11-mn-10677-story. html; Sanchez, "Brutal Message in Bullet's Hollow Point"; Robert Reinhold, "The Broker Who Killed 8: Gunman's Motives a Puzzle," The New York Times, July 3, 1993, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1993/07/03/us/the-broker-whokilled-8-gunman-s-motives-a-puzzle.html; Julie Petersen, "This bullet kills you better," Mother Jones, September/ October 1993, available at https://www.motherjones.com/ politics/1993/09/motherjones-so93-bullet-kills-you-better/; Alfonso A. Castillo, "25 years later, train car from LIRR massacre still in service," Newsday, December 7, 2018, available at https://www.newsday.com/long-island/transportation/ massacre-train-cars-shooting-ferguson-1.24326910.

- 118 Ronald Smothers, "Manufacturer to Withdraw Controversial Ammunition," The New York Times, November 23, 1993, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1993/11/23/us/ manufacturer-to-withdraw-controversial-ammunition. html; Clymer, "Moynihan Asks Big Tax Increase on Ammunition"; Pasternak, "Taking Aim at Exotic Bullets."
- 119 Justia, "2009 New Jersey Code § 2C:39-3(f)," available at https://law.justia.com/codes/new-jersey/2009/title-2c/2c-39/2c-39-3/ (last accessed September 2019).
- 120 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation."
- 121 David Choi, "15 fiery photos of tracer bullets lighting up the sky," Business Insider, June 8, 2016, available at https:// www.businessinsider.com/15-fiery-photos-of-tracerbullets-firing-2016-6; Yaron Steinbuch, "Vegas shooter tried to buy tracer ammo at gun show," New York Post, October 6, 2017, available at https://nypost.com/2017/10/06/vegasshooter-tried-to-buy-tracer-ammo-at-gun-show; Jacques Billeaud, "Man who sold ammo to Vegas shooter is charged with making armor-piercing bullets," Chicago Tribune, February 2, 2018, available at https://www.chicagotribune. com/nation-world/ct-las-vegas-shooting-ammunitionseller-20180202-story.html.
- 122 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation."
- 123 California Legislative Information, "Penal Code § 16460(a), 18710, and 18730," available at https://leginfo.legislature. ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNu m=16000.&lawCode=PEN (last accessed September 2019); Law Server, "Florida Statutes 790.31," available at https://www.lawserver.com/law/state/florida/statutes/ florida_statutes_790-31#targetText=Terms%20Used%20 In%20Florida%20Statutes%20790.31&targetText=The%20 term%20does%20not%20include.to%20impact%20 on%20any%20target (last accessed September 2019); State of Hawaii, "HRS § 134-8," available at https://www. capitol.hawaii.gov/hrscurrent/Vol03_Ch0121-0200D/ HRS0134/HRS_0134-0008.htm (last accessed September 2019); Illinois General Assembly, "Illinois Compiled Statutes 720 ILCS 5/24-1(a)(11) and 720 ILCS 5/24-3.1(a) (6)," available at http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/ilcs/ilcs2. asp?ChapterID=53 (last accessed September 2019); lowa Legislature, "Iowa Code §724.1-724.3," available at https:// www.legis.iowa.gov/law/iowaCode/sections?codeCha pter=724&year=2017 (last accessed September 2019); Missouri Revisor of Statutes, "571.020," available at http:// revisor.mo.gov/main/OneSection.aspx?section=571.02 0&bid=33624&hl (last accessed September 2019); New York Consolidated Laws, "Penal Law 265.01(7)," available at https://codes.findlaw.com/ny/penal-law/pen-sect-265-01. html#targetText=(7)%20He%20knowingly%20possesses%20a,is%20a%20class%20A%20misdemeanor (last accessed September 2019); Law Server, "Tennessee Code 39-17-1304(b)," available at https://www.lawserver.com/ law/state/tennessee/tn-code/tennessee_code_39-17-1304 (last accessed September 2019).
- 124 California Legislative Information, "Penal Code § 16570, 30210," available at https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/ codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=16000.&law Code=PEN (last accessed September 2019); Law Server, "Florida Statutes 790.31"; Illinois General Assembly, "Illinois Compiled Statutes 5/24-2.1, 5/24-2.2," available at http:// www.ilga.gov/legislation/ilcs/ilcs2.asp?ChapterID=53 (last accessed September 2019).
- 125 Law Server, "Florida Statutes 790.31;" Iowa Legislature, "lowa Code §724.1-724.3;" Illinois General Assembly, "Illinois Compiled Statutes 720 ILCS 5/24-2.1, 5/24-2.2," available at http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/ilcs/ilcs2. asp?ChapterID=53 (last accessed September 2019).

- 126 Law Server, "Florida Statutes 790.31;" Illinois General Assembly, "Illinois Compiled Statutes 720 ILCS 5/24-2.1,
- 127 California Legislative Information, "Penal Code § 16460(a), 18710, and 18730"; Law Server, "Connecticut General Statutes 53-202I(a)1)," available at https://www.cga.ct.gov/ current/pub/chap_943.htm#sec_53-202i (last accessed September 2019).
- 128 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, "Hunters as Conservationists," available at https://www.fws.gov/refuges/hunting/ hunters-as-conservationists/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 129 U.S. Department of the Interior Bureau of Land Management, "Hunting, Fishing, and Recreational Shooting," available at https://www.blm.gov/programs/recreation/ recreation-programs/recreational-shooting (last accessed July 2019); U.S. National Parks Service, "Hunting: Sharing Traditions," available at https://www.nps.gov/subjects/ hunting/index.htm (last accessed July 2019); U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, "Hunting," available at https://www.fws. gov/refuges/hunting/ (last accessed July 2019); U.S. Forest Service, "Hunting," available at https://www.fs.fed.us/visit/ know-before-you-go/hunting (last accessed July 2019).
- 130 The Humane Society of the United States, "Lead ammunition: Toxic to wildlife, people and the environment," available at https://www.humanesociety.org/resources/ lead-ammunition-toxic-wildlife-people-and-environment (last accessed July 2019); Defenders of Wildlife, "California Condor," available at https://defenders.org/wildlife/california-condor (last accessed July 2019).
- 131 The Humane Society of the United States, "Lead ammuni-
- 132 American Bird Conservancy, "National Ban On Lead-Based Ammunition, Fishing Tackle Sought To End Wildlife Poisoning - Lead Still A Potent Killer Of Millions Of Wild Birds, Health Risk For Humans," Press release, available at https:// abcbirds.org/article/national-ban-on-lead-based-ammunition-fishing-tackle-sought-to-end-wildlife-poisoning-leadstill-a-potent-killer-of-millions-of-wild-birds-health-riskfor-humans/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 133 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, "Hunting: Nontoxic Shot Regulations for Hunting Waterfowl and Coots in the U.S.", available at https://www.fws.gov/birds/bird-enthusiasts/ hunting/nontoxic.php (last accessed July 2019).
- 134 Long Range Shooting, "State Regulations Concerning the Use of Lead-Free Ammunition," available at https://www. longrangeshooting.org/articles/state-regulations-concerning-the-use-of-lead-free-ammunition (last accessed September 2019).
- 135 California Department of Fish and Wildlife, "Nonlead Ammunition in California," available at https://www. wildlife.ca.gov/hunting/nonlead-ammunition#25046252how-does-this-affect-private-lands-and-landowners (last accessed September 2019); U.S. Department of the Interior Bureau of Land Management, "California Hunting, Fishing and Recreational Shooting," available at https://www.blm. gov/programs/recreation/recreation-programs/recreational-shooting/california (last accessed September 2019).
- 136 Hayley Miller, "Interior Secretary Ryan Zinke Brings Back Lead Ammo In Parks and Refuges," HuffPost, March 2, 2017, available at https://www.huffpost.com/entry/interiorsecretary-ryan-zinke-lead-ammunition_n_58b881d9e4 b02a4e8ddb710f; National Rifle Association Institute for Legislative Action, "The NRA Applauds Secretary Zinke's Protection of Traditional Ammunition," Press release, March 2, 2017, available at https://www.nraila.org/ articles/20170302/the-nra-applauds-secretary-zinkesprotection-of-traditional-ammunition.

- 137 "Gun owners stockpile ammo before new California background check law begins," Los Angeles Times, June 9, 2019, available at https://www.latimes.com/politics/la-pol-canew-california-law-restricts-ammo-20190609-story.html.
- 138 The New York State Senate, "Penal Law § 400.03(3-4) Sellers of Ammunition," available at https://www.nysenate.gov/ legislation/laws/PEN/P4TWA400 (last accessed September 2019); Thomas Kaplan, "Plan to Require Background Checks for Ammunition Sales Is Suspended in New York," The New York Times, July 10, 2015, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2015/07/11/nyregon/plan-to-requirebackground-checks-for-ammunition-sales-is-suspendedin-new-york.html.
- 139 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition
- 140 Jaime's Law, H.R. 1705, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (March 13, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116thcongress/house-bill/1705?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B %22HR+1705%22%5D%7D&s=1&r=1; Jaime's Law, S. 1924, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (June 20, 2019), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1924.
- 141 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation."
- 142 Stop Online Ammunition Sales Act of 2019, H.R. 686, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (January 17, 2019), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/686/co sponsors?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22HR+686%22 %5D%7D&r=1&s=4.
- 143 Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Ammunition Regulation."
- 144 21 to Buy Act, H.R. 1262, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 14, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1262/text?q=%7B%22searc h%22%3A%5B%22HR+1262%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=1.
- 145 Age 21 Act, S. 1395, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (May 9, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1395/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5 B%22firearm%22%5D%7D&r=3&s=2.
- 146 Stop Online Ammunition Sales Act of 2019, H.R. 686.
- 147 U.S. Attorney's Office Middle District of Florida, "Citrus County Convicted Felon Sentenced for Possession of 138 Firearms and Ammunition."
- 148 Office of the San Diego City Attorney, "Man Who Shot City Worker Had Weapons Stockpile."
- 149 Jon Winkler, "DA: Gun suspect threatened associate in Shirley," The Lowell Sun, April 9, 2019, available at http:// www.lowellsun.com/local/ci_32563975/da-gun-suspectthreatened-associate-shirley.
- 150 Stop Online Ammunition Sales Act of 2019, H.R. 686.
- 151 Violence Policy Center, "AR-15 and AK-47 Assault Pistols: Rifle Power in a Handgun" (Washington: 2011), available at http://vpc.org/studies/armor.pdf.
- 152 Armor-Piercing Bullets Act of 2019, H.R. 952, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 4, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/952?q=%7B%22s earch%22%3A%5B%22hr+952%22%5D%7D&s=1&r=1.
- 153 Law Enforcement Protection Act of 2019, H.R. 1297, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 15, 2019), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1297/te xt?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22HR+1297%22%5D %7D&r=1&s=9.

- 154 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Analysis of Recent Mass Shootings."
- 155 David Fallis, "Data indicates drop in high-capacity magazines during federal gun ban," The Washington Post, January 10, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/data-point-to-drop-in-highcapacity-magazines-during-federal-gun-ban/2013/01/10/ d56d3bb6-4b91-11e2-a6a6-aabac85e8036_story. html?utm_term=.77dc288a1ccc.
- 156 Keep Americans Safe Act, H.R. 1186/S.447, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 13, 2019), available at https://www. congress.gov/116/bills/hr1186/BILLS-116hr1186ih.pdf.
- 157 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Bump Stocks," available at https://www.atf.gov/rules-andregulations/bump-stocks (last accessed August 2019).
- 158 Assault Weapons Ban of 2019, S. 66, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (January 9, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/66/related-bills?q=%7B%2 2search%22%3A%5B%22S.+66%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=2.
- 159 Mark Follman and others, "The True Cost of Gun Violence in America," Mother Jones, April 15, 2015, available at https:// www.motherjones.com/politics/2015/04/true-cost-of-gunviolence-in-america.
- 160 Gun Violence Prevention and Safe Communities Act of 2018, H.R. 5103, 115th Cong., 2nd sess. (February 27. 2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115thcongress/house-bill/5103.
- 161 U.S. Department of the Interior Bureau of Land Management, "National Conservation Lands," available at https:// www.blm.gov/programs/national-conservation-lands (last accessed September 2019).

- 162 Laurel Wamsley, "After NRA Mocks Doctors, Physicians Reply: 'This Is Our Lane", NPR, November 11, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/11/11/666762890/afternra-mocks-doctors-physicians-reply-this-is-our-lane; Remy Smidt, "Doctors Are Using 'This is Our Lane' To Respond To The Chicago Hospital Mass Shooting," Buzzfeed News, November 20, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews. com/article/remysmidt/this-is-our-lane-doctors-chicagohospital-shooting.
- 163 Wamsley, "After NRA Mocks Doctors, Physicians Reply"; The Guardian, @guardian, November 20, 2018, 5:03 p.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/guardian/status/1065002776344883201; DrRJohnson, @ surgerydoc, November 20, 2018, 6:09 p.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/surgerydoc/status/1065019409780092929.
- 164 Westley Ohman, @westleyohman, November 9, 2018, 11:29 a.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ westleyohman/status/1060932361406300160.
- 165 Stephanie Bonne, @scrubbedin, November 9, 2018, 4:42 p.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ scrubbedin/status/1061011179198472193?s=20.
- 166 Kathleen Bell, MD, @KathleenBellMD, November 10, 2018, 9:09 a.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ KathleenBellMD/status/1061259577113620481?s=20.
- 167 Mahua Dey, @mahua_deyMD, November 13, 2018, 7:16 p.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/mahua_ deyMD/status/1062499461929357313.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

